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The 2004-2005 Youth Exchange Committee composed of the above officers organized the two-day YEO Pre-Convention YEO Meeting in Chicago prior to Rotary International’s Centennial Convention.  Total registration was 587 YEOs with 67 countries and regions represented.  

The Meeting Agenda
Friday, June 17, 2005

Morning Sessions

      Opening Plenary Session

1. Welcoming Remarks, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

2. Introduction of 2004-05 RYE Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

3. National Anthem, Courtland Wood, D-7040 USA

4. Roll Call of Countries, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

5. Introduction of RI President-nominee, Klavs Nicolaisen, D-1440 Denmark

6. Address by RI President-nominee, Bill Boyd, D-9920 New Zealand

Morning Theme: Youth Exchange Basics

Second Plenary Session

Understanding Cultural Differences, Dennis White, D-6220 USA

Concurrent Workshops

A. Student Orientation & Host Family Orientations; Moderator: Shindo Kondo, D-2660 Japan; Panelists: Klavs Nicolaisen, D-1440 Denmark; Ronan Ribeiro, D-4510 Brazil; Chris Thompson, D-9300 South Africa. 

B. Student Selection; Moderator Erwin Zeller; Panelists: David Ferrell, D-4550 Brazil, Nobumasa Ohmori, D-2580 Japan.

C. RYE Basics; Presenter: Scott Wisner, D-7150 USA.

D. Preparing Students for a New Culture; Moderator: Kathy Duley, D-7040 USA; Panelists: Isara Tang, D-3350 Thailand; Rodolfo Testa, D-4610 Brazil.

Afternoon Sessions

Afternoon Theme: Challenges in Youth Exchange
      Third Plenary Session

Crisis Management & Risk Management, John Weting, D6220 USA.

Concurrent Workshops

A. Insurance: Moderator: Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil; Panelists: Yrjö Helanen, PDG, D-1430 Finland; Al Kalter, D-6970 USA.

B. Training Club Counselors: Moderator: Luciano DiMartino, D-2080 Italy; Panelists: Woody Angst, D-5010 USA; Kay Turhan, D-2420 Turkey. 

C. Managing Problems (Travel, Parent Visits, Communications, Eating Disorders, Illness, etc.); Moderator: Ana Maria Pimenta, D-4760 Brazil; Panelists: Tom Overbaugh, D-7170 USA; Tommaso Virdia, PDG, D-2200 Spain. 

D. Managing Early Return Situations: Moderator: Mario Pires, D-4580 Brazil; Panelists: Carl-Gustaf, PDG, D-2360 Sweden; Walter Wyser, D-2000 Switzerland. 

Evening Session (Fellowship Banquet)

Evening Theme: Celebrate Rotary Youth Exchange
1. Welcome, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

2. Introduction of Speaker, John Weting, D-6220 USA

3. Reflection: Thirty-five Years in RYE: Bob Shoemaker, PRID, D-6560 USA.

4. Introduction of President-Elect, Thord Hjelmqvist, PDG, D-2400 Sweden.

5. Address by RI President-Elect Carl-Wihelm Stenhammar, D-2360 Sweden.

Saturday, June 18, 2005

Morning

Centennial Parade Columbus Avenue between Monroe Street and Balbo Road

Afternoon Theme: Strengthening Rotary Youth Exchange

Fourth Plenary Session

1. Panel: Abuse & Harassment Protocols
Moderator: Eric Marcus, D-6670 USA; Panelists: Friedrich Neddermeier, PDG, D-1850 Germany; John Wakefield, PDG, D-9690 Australia.

2.  Open Forum Moderator: Loring Miller, D-6000 USA; Recorders: 2004-05 Youth Exchange Committee. 

Closing Plenary Session

1. Meeting Summary, Roy Parsons, PDG, D-1220 England

2. Introduction of RI President, Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil

3. Address by RI President, Glenn E. Estess Sr., D-6860 USA

4. Official Photograph
5. Thank You to 2004-05 Youth Exchange Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

6. Introduction of 2005-06 Youth Exchange Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

7. Invitation to Malmö/Copenhagen, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

8. Closing Remarks, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

9. Adjournment

2005-06 Youth Exchange Committee

Chair: Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

Vice Chair: Friedrich Neddermeier, PDG, D-1850 Germany

Members: Shindo Kondo, D-2660 Japan; Stuart McDonald, D-9810 Australia; Ana Maria Pimenta, D-4760 Brazil; Dennis White, D-6220 USA

The 2006 Youth Exchange Officers Pre-Convention Meeting in Malmö, Sweden, and Copenhagen, Denmark, is scheduled on June 9-10, 2006, in Malmö, Sweden, with a Welcome Reception and Leaders Meeting tentatively scheduled for Thursday evening, June 8.  We hope to see you there!

The Interactive Executive Summary Report
If you encounter any difficulty downloading documents directly from this report all documents listed may be downloaded from www.yeoresources.org under the heading Pre-Convention Meeting 2005 Proceedings.  Please note that some of the files for Power Point presentations are quite large and may require a few minutes to download. 
Friday, June 17th 2005

Morning Theme: Youth Exchange Basics
Opening Plenary Session
1 Welcoming Remarks, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

2 Introduction of 2004-05 RYE Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

3 National Anthem, Courtland Wood, D-7040 USA

4 Roll Call of Countries, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark

5 Introduction of RI President-nominee, Klavs Nicolaisen, D-1440 Denmark

6 Address by RI President-nominee, Bill Boyd, D-9920 New Zealand
After the formalities of opening the meeting, the highpoint of this session was the keynote speech given by Bill Boyd, RI President-nominee, in which he related two Rotary Youth Exchange (RYE) experiences as District Governor in New Zealand, one experience dealing with racial intolerance and the other with sexual abuse of a 16-year-old female exchange student.  He emphasized the importance of RYE in cross-cultural understanding relative to world peace; and the need to protect the students in the program against sexual abuse and harassment. He welcomed the proposed RI Protection and Reporting Guidelines and the district certification program to be in place by July 2006.

Participants welcomed the RI President-nominee’s explicit support of the Youth Exchange program, while appreciating the necessity to put in place a system of district certification as proposed by the RI Guidelines. The session pointed to further conference discussion on this key issue.                                                      
                                                                           

Session attendance: 352

Second Plenary Session

Understanding Cultural Differences, Dennis White, D-6220 USA

In this session, Dennis White spoke on the importance of understanding cultural values as related to differences between cultures.  He cited many examples and anecdotes to illustrate his point.  He reminded the audience that such understanding is a basic consideration in RYE to reach its basic goal of understanding between cultures to maintain world peace.  (Click here to download the complete text of his remarks and his PowerPoint presentation.)

Participants welcomed this enlightening session, appreciating the importance of an understanding of cultural differences at all levels, by Rotarians and host families as well as by the students themselves. The key importance of training in this process was emphasized. 

A suggestion was made that a sample of student and host family training material could be discussed at a future pre-convention conference.     

Session attendance: 500

Concurrent Workshops

A. Student Orientations & Host Family Orientations; Moderator: Shindo Kondo, D-2660 Japan; Panelists: Klavs Nicolaisen, D-1440 Denmark; Ronan Ribeiro, D-4510 Brazil; Chris Thompson, D-9300 South Africa. 

B. Student Selection; Moderator Erwin Zeller; Panelists: David Ferrell, D-4550 Brazil, Nobumasa Ohmori, D-2580 Japan.

C. Rotary Youth Exchange Basics; Presenter: Scott Wisner, D-7150 USA.

D. Preparing Students for a New Culture; Moderator: Kathy Duley, D-7040 USA; Panelists: Isara Tang, D-3350 Thailand; Rodolfo Testa, D-4610 Brazil.
Workshop A – Student Orientations & Host Family Orientations

Strategies to conduct successful orientations were discussed in this session.  Topics covered were language proficiency expectations, language camps, and the recruitment and training of host families.

Moderator Shindo Kondo, D-2660 Japan, introduced the three panelists, who went into detail, with PowerPoint presentations, on how their districts in Brazil, Denmark and South Africa approach the challenge of the orientation of students, host families and clubs.  All agreed on the importance of orientation in having a successful program.  Each approach was appropriate to each district’s needs as follows:

In Brazil, Ronan Ribeiro of D-4510 explained that his district’s approach is based up good student selection in choosing “ambassadors.” (Click here to download this presentation)
In Denmark, Klavs Nicolaisen of D-1440 demonstrated how his district and multi-district orientate their students with a PowerPoint presentation used for that purpose. (Click here to download this presentation)

In South Africa, Chris Thompson of D-9300 showed how his district accomplishes basic Rotary goals in a single program, RYE, by emphasizing language proficiency, family and community involvement, school focus, and the self-motivation of the student.  (Click here to download this presentation)

In summary, as explained by Chris Thompson, essential orientation leading to a successful YEP can be accomplished by:

1. Having well-run structured orientations.

2. Creating better understanding of the program for the student.

3. Building a bond between counselors and students.

4. Giving valuable information to clubs, host families and students.

Session attendance: 190

Workshop B – Student Selection

The importance of selection to the success of any exchange and managing improved selection processes based on best practices were discussed.

After introductory remarks by the moderator, Erwin Zeller, D-1910 Austria, the two panelists demonstrated with PowerPoint presentations their district’s experience in student selection: this combined with thorough orientation results in a successful outbound program with few early returnees.

From Brazil, David Ferrell, D-4550 Brazil, had the theme of “Does Keen Selection + Proper Orientation = Zero Early Returnees? Almost!” A new program started in 2000-2001, with 69 students being sent abroad in five years, clearly demonstrated the formula with only one early returnee for academic reasons arising from parental pressure.  

David Ferrell stressed his district’s overall scholastic requirements for candidates and their language proficiency in a search for cultural ambassadors.  Of the 45 inbound students his district hosted during this period, 11 were early returnees, arising from reasons such as culture shock, homesickness, and adjustment problems, with only three for breaking the rules of Rotary Youth Exchange.  He stressed the importance of not accepting internal Rotarian political pressure in the selection of students; otherwise a program will loose its creditability.  

(Click here to download the complete text of his remarks and his PowerPoint presentation.)  

From Japan, Nobumasa Ohmori of D-2580 demonstrated his district’s success in having a low number of early returnees by using a sophisticated selection process, including psychological testing, followed by language and cultural orientation on each of the students’ host destination.

His presentation was covered in a statistical review of the various components of selection and orientation processes.  

The two panelists reached a consensus on the following:  

1. The prime importance of the selection process at the club level

2. The embarkation of students on an exchange is not a remedy for family problems at home or a student’s personal problems

3. Rotary political pressure should not have a place in selection.

It was suggested that a future conference presentation might be on the publication used by D-4550 and YEO Ferrell entitled “The Exchange Student’s Survival Kit,” considered one of the main reasons for no early returnees.            

                                                                                                              Session attendance: 79

Workshop C – Rotary Youth Exchange Basics

General information for new Youth Exchange Officers and suggestions for program promotion and establishing international contacts and exchange partners was covered in depth.  

Scott Wisner, D-7150 USA, the workshop’s presenter, covered the basics of RYE with a summary of the 80-page Program Handbook, through the utilization of a comprehensive PowerPoint presentation. All workshop participants, both newly appointed YEOs and those with years of experience, appreciated the value of the detailed consideration of the scope of the program and the many tasks involved for a successful district exchange.

(Click here to download this presentation)

It was recommended that a workshop on Rotary Youth Exchange Basics is included in future conferences.  

Session attendance: 45

Workshop D – Preparing Students for a New Culture

This session reviewed strategies for helping students cope with the challenges of integrating into a new culture.

Workshop Moderator Kathy Duley, D-7040 USA, introduced the panelists, as well as reminding the participants of the importance of cultural integration of RYE.  

In her presentation Issara Tang, D-3350 Thailand, addressed the following topics: 

1. The impact on host families of a new family member

2. The difference in values between the hosts and the RYE student

3. Specific social values and dichotomies

4. The importance of training and social conditioning before exchange

5. The important role played by Rotex students

Rodolfo Testa, D-4610 Brazil, spoke on the vast cultural differences between South American and oriental customs. 

Constructive discussion resulted from the consideration of the highly valuable contribution of the Rotex student for program promotion, country selection, peer counseling (prior to and during exchanges), selection and training of students.

Selection of students to match the cultural climate and student’s personality was the topic that drew the most concern. 

Consensus was reached on the following: 

· Rotex is an underused resource.

· The exchange information provided by another YE student or Rotex student is rated of higher value to potential youth exchange students.

As a result of the workshop discussion, it is recommended that future YEP meetings might consider a reassessment of the role, organization and use of Rotex.

Session attendance: 98

Friday, June 17, 2005 Afternoon Sessions

Afternoon Theme: Challenges in Youth Exchange
Third Plenary Session

Crisis Management & Risk Management, John Weting, D6220 USA.

The Chairperson of the Central States Multi-district, John Weting, emphasized the necessity of having a crisis plan in place at all levels of RYE, multi-district, district and club.  A well-thought plan, taking all manner of issues into consideration, such as culture and religion of both the students and hosts, is needed for a successful international program such as RYE.  Its main purpose should be for the solution of the impacted of crises on young people, with Rotary matters of second consideration.  Such a crisis plan should not be a simple reaction to a crisis in a spontaneous manner, but should be pre-planned by anticipating the best management of the consequences of the event.  In his presentation, John gave several examples of crises that he and his organization had managed over the years.

In the ensuing discussion, it was emphasized that one of the first steps in the implementation of a crisis plan should be the arrangements to enable students involved in a natural crisis or living near a crisis area to contact their natural parents by telephone to assure them that he or she is out of danger.

(Click here to download the complete text of his remarks and his PowerPoint presentation.)  

Session attendance: 384
Concurrent Workshops

A. Insurance: Moderator: Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil; Panelists: Yrjö Helanen, PDG, D-1430 Finland; Al Kalter, D-6970 USA.

B. Training Club Counselors: Moderator: Luciano DiMartino, D-2080 Italy; Panelists: Woody Angst, D-5010 USA; Kay Turhan, D-2420 Turkey. 

C. Managing Problems (Travel, Parent Visits, Communications, Eating Disorders, Illness, etc.); Moderator: Ana Maria Pimenta, D-4760 Brazil; Panelists: Tom Overbaugh, D-7170 USA; Tommaso Virdia, PDG, D-2200 Spain. 
D. Managing Early Return Situations: Moderator: Mario Pires, D-4580 Brazil; Panelists: Carl-Gustaf, PDG, D-2360 Sweden; Walter Wyser, D-2000 Switzerland.                                                                                   

Workshop A – Insurance

Panelists discussed the need for proper insurance coverage, understanding how it works, negotiating and implementing reliable and dependable policies, and establishing expectations with exchange partners.

Moderator Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil, opened the session by outlining the crucial role that insurance plays in the total program.  With the use of a PowerPoint presentation, Panelists Al Kalter, D-6970 USA, and Yrjö Helanen, D-1430 Finland, presented a detailed, yet concise checklist on things to look for and be wary of in insurance coverage of their inbound and outbound students. Participants concurred that this was an essential document for each district program to assure its students that they are properly covered in the event of an accident or illness requiring medical treatment and/or hospitalization. 

(Click here to download this presentation.)

(Click here to download Yrjö Helanen’s presentation.)
Session attendance: 71

Workshop B – Training Club Counselors
The importance of training counselors to ensure successful exchanges was discussed.  Topics covered were counselor training suggestions and defining the roles and responsibilities of a counselor.

Moderator Luciano DiMartino, D-2080 Italy, opened the session, outlining the subjects to be discussed and introduced the panelists. The first panelist Woody Angst, D-5010 USA, presented some typical cases brought to the attention of counselors. He then outlined the attributes and typical structure of a club YEP committee, followed by details of the training program for counselors.  Panelist Kaya Turhan, D-2420 Turkey, spoke on the Role of Club Counselors, their continuing responsibilities and duties. The panelist also reviewed the descriptions of a counselor found in Chapters 3 and 7 of the Rotary Youth Exchange Handbook; dealing with club YEP administration and hosting inbound students.  In the discussion that followed the presentations, the topic drawing   the most constructive comments related to the length of appointment and overlap of counselors over a three year period: First Year Learning, Second Year Taking over Responsibilities, and Third Year Training of a Future Counselor.   

In discussion, two topics were suggested for future meetings:

1. Both students and clubs must be flexible to cope with the changing world

2. Training of counselors is a continuous learning experience.

(Click here to download the text of Woody Angst’s presentation.)
Session attendance: 91 

Workshop C – Managing Problems (Travel, Parent Visits, Communications, Eating Disorders, Illness, etc.)

Panelists offered techniques for handling problems and for developing policies to anticipate and prevent problems and avoid early return situations. 

Moderator Ana Maria Pimenta, D-4760 Brazil, opened the session, listing the goals of a successful exchange: “The YEP has many challenges for all involved.  Essential to positive exchanges is the capacity to prevent challenges from becoming problems and to prevent problems from escalating into a need for early return, which is, as we all know, the last and final solution.”  Panelists Tom Overbaugh, D-7170 USA, and Tommaso Virdia, PDG, D-2200 Spain, identified the following problem areas 

1. Communication with all concerned

2. Identification and acquisition of emergency medical treatment

3. Strategies for ensuring that students are engaged in the host communities

4. Standards for involving the sponsoring and host districts in problem management. 

In the subsequent discussion the following topics drew the most discussion:

Problems with natural parents and their expectations of the RYE program in managing the “Millennial, the Next Great Generation,” as the current generation is called; Visits by natural parents 

Participants gave their strong support to the inclusion in future meetings of a discussion on the management of the “Millennial, the Next Great Generation,” a subject of several books on mentoring the new generation.

(Click here to download this presentation.)
Session attendance: 123

Workshop D – Managing Early Return Situations

What should happen in the event of an early return? Panelists guided participants through the steps of an early return and offered strategies and advice to minimize difficulties and misunderstandings with students, their parents, host families, local Rotarians, and exchange partners.

Moderator Mario Peres, D-4580 Brazil, briefly outlined the theme to be discussed and introduced the panelists Carl-Gustaf Eliasson, PDG, D-2360 Sweden, and Walter Wyser, D-2000 Switzerland.  Carl-Gustaf Eliasson addressed the hosting district response and the sponsoring district re-action to an early return situation. Walter Wyser spoke on the avoidance of problem students and the procedures to follow if problems arise. 

There were two topics that drew the most constructive discussion: 

1. How to deal with students who do not break any significant rules, but manage to make themselves unwelcome through their attitude and/or actions

2. The importance of effective communication between YEOs involved in an early return situation. 

Both panelists felt that such situations could be reduced through proper procedures for the selection and orientation of students; and they discussed whether or not to give a rule-breaking student a second chance.  Participants reached a consensus on: 

1. Communication as a critical factor, 

2. Post-exchange debriefing of students as an effective method for understanding student challenges.  

As a result of the session, participants obtained a better understanding of the protocols to follow and the contacts to be made if an early return of a student is imminent.  

Two topics were identified as being worthwhile for future YEO meetings: 

1.  Effective selection and training of students.

2.  A commonly understood protocol to be followed in the event of an early return. 

(Click here to download the text of Carl-Gustaf Eliasson’s presentation.)

(Click here to download the text of Walter Wyser’s presentation.)
 








Session attendance: 56

Friday, June 17, 2005 Afternoon Sessions
Evening Theme: Celebrate Rotary Youth Exchange

2005 YEO Banquet

RI YEP Chair Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460 Denmark, welcomed YEOs to the festive occasion.  John Weting, D-6220 USA, introduced the honored speaker of the evening: Robert Shoemaker, PRID, D-6560 USA, who spoke on “Reflection: Thirty-five Years in Youth Exchange.”

In his moving remarks, Robert Shoemaker reflected on the importance of RYE, making Rotarians and young people in the program all part of one big family.  Rightfully so, he stated that Rotary volunteers in 72 countries gain much more from the experience than they contribute, through their efforts to share their culture with the student from another culture.  He recalled many Rotarians, who since RYE became an official program of Rotary International in 1972, should receive due credit for their efforts toward world peace and understanding between people:

“I am very proud of all of you and what you have accomplished. In the last fifty or more years you and your predecessors have helped more than 250,000 young people become better prepared for their lives. Former exchange students are now better people because of a language they acquired and the skills of adaptation that they learned in Rotary Youth Exchange.  A very few exchanges are called ‘failures’ but even in those rare cases, the student sometimes learns valuable lessons from failure”. 

“The golden way,” said Mahatma Gandhi, “is to be friends with the world and to regard the whole human family like the members of one family.”

Shoemaker reflected that Gandhi’s Golden Way is the Rotary Way.

(Click here to download the complete text of Robert Shoemaker’s speech.)
After Robert Shoemaker got a standing ovation at the end of his remarks, Thord Hjelmqvist, PDG, D-2440 Sweden, introduced RI President-Elect Carl-Wilhelm Stenhammar, D-2360 Sweden.

RI President-Elect Stenhammar’s address was as he stated one given “from the heart” following his many years in Rotary and RYE.  As he remarked in his acceptance speech at the Centennial RI Convention following the YEO meeting:

“Youth has always been close to my heart and particularly Youth Exchange.  I honestly believe and I have a dream that every single youth at the age of 17 should become an exchange student, because these 17-year-olds come to a new country, experience a new language very often, a new culture, a new religion, a new currency—everything is new to them—but they find out very, very quickly that their counterparts in this country want nothing else but what they want themselves: to make the best out of life.  And I believe that youngsters who’ve been youth exchangees will not shoot at one another.  And that if we can make every single 17-year-old youth an exchange student, we will have no wars.”

                                                                                Attendance at the banquet: 460 

Saturday, June 18, 2005 Afternoon Sessions

Afternoon Theme: Strengthening Rotary Youth Exchange

Fourth Plenary Session
Prior to the Fourth Plenary session delegates received a packet of information from Rotary International that included: a letter from the General Secretary, a copy of the Sample District Abuse and Harassment Prevention Policy, a copy of a Youth Exchange Youth Volunteer Affidavit, Youth Exchange Sexual Abuse and Harassment Allegation Reporting Guidelines, and the Rotary Code of Policies.   Delegates also received a list of Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) regarding certification.  

(Each of these items may be downloaded by clicking on the title)
Panel: Abuse & Harassment Protocols
Moderator: Eric Marcus, D-6670 USA; Panelists: Friedrich Neddermeier, PDG, D-1850 Germany; John Wakefield, PDG, D-9690 Australia.

Moderator, Eric Marcus, D-6670 USA, welcomed attendees to the fourth plenary session of the 2005 Pre-Convention Youth Exchange Conference, following the Centennial Parade held earlier in the day. He introduced the important controversial topic for the fourth plenary session of Abuse and Harassment protocols. He went on to welcome the two panelists, Friedrich Neddermeier, PDG, D-1850 Germany and John Wakefield, PDG, D-9690 Australia, both of whom had vast experience of the issue in relation to youth exchange. 

John Wakefield started his presentation by a statement from Paul Harris in 1935,  

“We live in a changing world and we must change with it”, considered even more relevant today. He reminded delegates of reports of sexual assaults that have happened to exchange students whilst on exchange, stressing that while we cannot improve the situation of those students who have been abused on exchange, it is imperative that we do something for the students of the future by improving the training of students, their counselors and host parents. 

John Wakefield outlined the work that has taken place in Australia in D9690 by the development of a policy to combat sexual abuse and harassment, with the appointment of Child Protection Officer, the use of police checks and access to pedophile registers, as well as the training of outbound students of what to do if a situation should occur. 

John emphasized that Rotary Youth Exchange was the best program within Rotary and we must protect the students involved in the program, who in turn will protect the program 

“By protecting the student, we are protecting Rotary as well” was self-evident. 

He reiterated the necessity to show care for the students and show the parents that Rotary has protocols in place: 

“If the student was our own son or daughter, we would expect no less.” 

John closed his comprehensive and thought-provoking presentation by suggesting that Rotarians give detailed consideration to the following as the basis of a Code of Practice: 

· Believe what the student or young person is telling you.

· Remove the Student or young person from the situation surrounding the allegation, whether the situation is a home or a club.

· Report the matter to the Police, who will make the investigation and determine if there is any action, and what action is to be taken.

· Inform the District Governor, who is required to report the matter to Rotary International.  RI will then initiate a separate investigation into the matter.

· Offer the student the opportunity of obtaining Professional Counseling and also give the student the opportunity of talking to a lawyer, who is not a Rotarian.

· Make notes of the conversation and remain CALM.

He concluded by congratulating RI on the protocols now in place to protect students and thus protect the image of Rotary. Attention was drawn to the vast resources available on the YEO Resources web site as well as the key involvement of District Governors in the training program, thus enabling Rotary to set an example to other youth programs in the 21st century. 

(Click here to download the complete text of his remarks and his PowerPoint presentation.)

Friedrich Neddermeier, PDG, D-1850 Germany, continued the plenary session’s theme of Strengthening Youth Exchange by re-iterating the need for the implementation of a Code of Practice in each district participating in the RYE program and the necessity for districts to be certified. The key role of education in the process was again emphasized. Friedrich referred to the possibility of Risk Management Charter Mark within the EEMA region. 

The two complementary presentations led into a series of questions from the audience and considerable discussion on the proposed RI certification process. The main points arising from the questions, the panelists’ response and the resulting discussion were as follows: 

1. The importance of District Governor involvement in Youth Exchange to strengthen the program 

2. The necessity for the implementation of the RI Code of Practice by 2006 and the certification of each country’s adherence to the Code. 

3. The need for on-going dialogue between countries in relation to the Code’s implementation 

4. A discussion on how costs of certification and the increasing amount of bureaucracy can be contained for successful and effective implementation.

5. The need to share good practice, including discussion with other youth organizations, including the American Four-H program. 

6. An awareness of the differing definitions of the age of adulthood, i.e., is it at 18 years of age or 19 years? 

It was appreciated that, while the RI Code of Practice was required to be implemented by 2006, further discussion at future pre-convention conferences on this sensitive issue would be necessary. 

Open Forum 

Moderator: Loring Miller, D-6000 USA; Recorders: 2004-05 Youth Exchange Committee.
During the Open Forum, delegates continued the discussion on the RI Code of Policies and the above issues were re-iterated.   

During the Open Forum, delegates continued the discussion on the RI Code of Policies and the above issues were re-iterated.   A statement on RI's Youth Exchange Certification was read by Al Kalter, D-6970 (USA), which can be accessed by clicking here.

                                                                         Session attendance: 349

Closing Plenary Session

1. Meeting Summary, Roy Parsons, PDG, D-1220 England

2. Introduction of RI President, Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil

3. Address by RI President, Glenn E. Estess, Sr., D-6860 USA

4. Official Photograph (Click here to view photo)
5. Thank You to 2004-05 Youth Exchange Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

6. Introduction of 2005-06 Youth Exchange Committee, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

7. Invitation to Malmö/Copenhagen, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

8. Closing Remarks, Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark

9. Adjournment
Roy Parsons, PDG, D-1220 England, was invited to provide a summary of the proceedings of the 2005 Pre-Convention Youth Exchange Conference. Roy gave his humorous yet thought provoking presentation in his own imitable style. 

Following this presentation, Ivan Vianna, D-4760 Brazil, was honored to invite RI President Glenn E. Estess, Sr., D-6860 USA, to address Conference. RI President Glenn affirmed his overwhelming support of the Youth Exchange program and his belief that world peace would result if all 17-year-old students were to participate in youth exchange. President Glenn referred to the origins of Rotary Youth Exchange in 1929 in Copenhagen. He was proud that his family had hosted Rotary Youth Exchange students and had benefited so much from the experience. He concluded his presentation by conveying to all those presence his gratitude for the tremendously important work they do in changing the lives of so many young people. 

Following the departure of President Glenn, the Conference assembled for the Conference’s official photograph. 

Arne Jensen, PDG, D-1460, Denmark, Chair of the RI Youth Exchange Committee, thanked all members of the Committee for their valuable contributions to a very successful conference.

He went on to introduce the membership of the 2005/2006 Youth Exchange Committee, a Committee he was pleased again to chair, with the 2006 Pre-Convention Conference meeting in his own backyard of Malmo/Copenhagen. Following an audio visual presentation, Arne expressed his warm invitation and welcome to delegates to the 2006 Conference in beautiful Malmo from 8 June to 10 June, in Denmark where Rotary Youth Exchange began in 1929. 

In his closing remarks, Arne affirmed that while youth exchange had a long and glorious history we must look to its future. In all the discussions about Code of Practice and Insurance, he stated that we must not forget the important contribution that Rotary Youth Exchange can make to young people’s lives, reminding Conference that those young people born in 1990 are the future exchangees. He stressed that Rotary Youth Exchange is different from other youth exchange programs by its basis of values and high ethical standards, so important in our rapidly changing world.

He took the opportunity to express his sincere thanks to all those who had participated in the 2005 Pre-Convention Conference, and to the planning and support provided by the RI staff, in particular Debi Biess and Adam Doty. 

Arne Jensen conveyed his sincere best wishes to all to enjoy the 2005 Convention and not to forget to celebrate Rotary. 

                                                                                                    Session attendance: 349

Following the adjournment of the Conference, there was a video presentation by the Brazilian Youth Exchange Multi Districts in honor of Robert (Bob) Shoemaker’s vast contribution to youth exchange between US and Brazil over a period of thirty years.
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